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 POSITION QUALIFICATIONS - ACCREDITED COLLEGE DEGREES 

 SYSTEMATIC FAILURE TO VERIFY CANDIDATE REPRESENTATIONS 
 

EXECUTIVE SUMMARY 

The Office of Inspector General (OIG) received a complaint on April 7, 2016, which in 
substance alleged that several City of Jacksonville (COJ) employees and/or candidates had been 
appointed to positions without meeting an ordinance qualification of possessing a bachelor’s 
degree or higher from an accredited college or university.  One of the individuals identified was 
Derek Igou (Igou), former Acting Director Neighborhoods Department. The complainant was 
designated as a Whistle-blower based on the information provided. This designation preserves, 
pursuant to Florida Statute (F.S.) §112.3188, the confidentiality of the complainant’s identity. 
  
On April 7, 2016, pursuant to Ordinance §602.303 (j), the complaint was referred to the Office of 
the State Attorney (SAO) due to allegations relating to violations of  Florida Statutes 838.022, 
Official Misconduct.  The SAO immediately referred the matter back to OIG for an 
administrative investigation. 
 
The OIG investigation determined that in October 2007, the Employee Services Department 
(Employee Services, formerly known as the Human Resources Department) was aware that 
Chadwick University (CU), the college from which Igou had obtained a degree, was not 
accredited; yet Igou was appointed to Deputy Director of Environmental & Compliance 
Department in 2007, notwithstanding the ordinance qualifications for this position which 
required such accreditation.   
 
Igou subsequently retired from the City in 2011.  He returned to City employment in the Clerk of 
Courts Office in January of 2013, where he stayed until he was appointed to the position of 
Acting Director, Neighborhoods Department, in March 2016.  As no application for appointment 
was submitted by Igou, presumably his appointment was founded upon the facts set forth in his 
pre-existing personnel file and Igou’s experience with the City.  Per ordinance qualifications, 
however, the Director, Neighborhoods Department, must have a bachelor’s degree or higher 
from an “accredited” college or university.  Igou relied upon the degree from CU to comply with 
the position requirements. 
 
On April 13, 2016, during the OIG investigation, Igou submitted his resignation from the Acting 
Director of Neighborhoods Department position to COJ Mayor Lenny Curry effective April 15, 
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2016, and the resolution confirming his appointment to Director, Neighborhoods Department 
was withdrawn on April 26, 2016. 
 
The allegation that Igou was appointed to the position of Acting Director, Neighborhoods 
Department and was being presented for confirmation by the City Council for Director without 
possessing a bachelor’s degree from an accredited college or university was substantiated.   
 
The OIG investigation also disclosed that a lack of internal controls existed within Employee 
Services, specifically (1) the lack of verification of college degrees and transcripts; and (2) the 
lack of verification of the educational institutions related to degrees and transcripts submitted to 
ensure that those institutions were recognized by the U.S. Department of Education.  As a result 
of the lack of internal controls, several COJ applicants have obtained positions and/or been 
promoted to positions for which they did not meet the required educational qualifications 
(reported separately).   
 
During the course of the investigation the Administration took immediate action to correct the 
lack of internal controls, which will be outlined in the Management Comment and Corrective 
Action section of this Report of Investigation.  
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INVESTIGATIVE REPORT  

ALLEGATION 
 
Derek Igou (Igou) was appointed Acting Director Neighborhoods Department without 
meeting an ordinance qualification of possessing a bachelor’s degree or higher from an 
“accredited” college or university. 
 
GOVERNING DIRECTIVES  

 
• COJ Code of Ordinances, Title III, Executive Branch, Chapter 34, Neighborhoods 

Department, Part 1. Department Established; Office of Director, Section 34.102, Office of 
Director;  
 

• COJ Code of Ordinances, Title III, Executive Branch, Chapter 35, Environmental And 
Resource Compliance Department, Part 1. Department Established Section 35.103, 
Deputy Director Established; Qualifications and Duties of Deputy Director;  
 

• COJ Civil Service and Personnel Rules and Regulations (CS Rules) (October 2010), Rule 
4, Application and Examination, Section 4.02 Application, (3) Qualification of 
Applicants, subpart (a);  and  
 

• CS Rules, Definitions, page 77, definition of Accredited Institution 
 
INVESTIGATIVE FINDINGS  
 
Records Review 
 
OIG reviewed various records to include Employee Services’ and other COJ records, CS Rules, 
and COJ Code of Ordinances (Ordinances) and determined the following:  
 
The OIG conducted a review of Igou’s COJ personnel file and found a copy of his CU diploma 
and 1997 CU transcript.  His CU transcript reflected that he received a Bachelor of Science in 
Environmental Studies on February 13, 1997.  He received fifty-four (54) credit hours for twelve 
(12) college courses. The CU transcript reflected no transfer credits.  Igou’s personnel file also 
contained two college transcripts from Florida Community College at Jacksonville, Jacksonville, 
FL (FCCJ).  Per a review of the FCCJ transcripts, no degrees were awarded to Igou from FCCJ.   
 
Employee Services, after a review of their records, was unable to provide a copy of Igou’s 
application for the appointed official position for the Director, Neighborhoods Department 
(Neighborhoods).   During the OIG investigation, it was determined through testimony that Igou 
may not have been required to, nor did he; submit an application for the Director or the Acting 
Director position.  
  
Per a review of Section 34.102 Ordinance Code, Office of Director, there exists a requirement 
that the Director shall “have a bachelor's degree or higher from an accredited college or 
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university and at least five years of experience in an administrative or executive position.” 
(Emphasis added.) 
 
Igou was appointed Acting Director, Neighborhoods Department in March of 2016.  During 
April 2016, Resolution 2016-276 was introduced by the Council President at the request of the 
Mayor to appoint Igou as Director, Neighborhoods Department.  The OIG investigation found 
that attached to the Resolution was a copy of Igou’s resume which listed “Bachelor of Science in 
Environmental Studies (with Honors), Chadwick University.” 
 
Subsequent to being interviewed by OIG on April 11, 2016, Igou provided various records to 
both the Mayor’s Office and OIG regarding CU.  Per a review of these records, Igou enrolled 
with CU in March 1994, and completed twelve (12) courses until he received his degree in 
February 1997.  Also included in the records was a copy of 1994 CU Catalogue. Within the 1994 
catalogue, CU had specified that they were a member of “The World Association of Universities 
and Colleges” (WAUC).  (Note: The USDOE does not recognize the WAUC as an accreditation 
agency.)  
 
Included in Igou’s records were copies of an Application for Tuition Reimbursement dated 
March 15, 1994, in the amount of $1,570.00 through the COJ’s Tuition Reimbursement Program 
(Program).  Of this amount, only a copy of a COJ Department of Finance check stub for tuition 
reimbursement in the amount of $261.66 was included in Igou’s records.  OIG attempted to 
locate Program records relating to Igou and was advised by both the Environmental Quality 
Division and the Finance and Administration Department that no Program records prior to 1998 
were retained.  
 
A review of past COJ legislation disclosed City Council confirmed Igou’s appointment to the 
following three positions:   
 

• Division Chief of Public Parking Division, Regulatory and Environmental Services 
Department (2000 to 2003);  

• Division Chief of Property Safety Enforcement Division, Neighborhoods Department  
(2003-2007); and  

• Deputy Director of Environmental and Compliance Department (2007 to 2010) 
 
Per a review of the ordinances for each respective position, only the Deputy Director of 
Environmental and Compliance Department (2007) specified the requirement that the Deputy 
Director “shall have a bachelor’s degree or higher from an accredited college of university...”  
[See Section 35.103] (Emphasis added.) 
 
During October 2007, Resolution 2007-1179-A was introduced by the Council President at the 
request of the Mayor to confirm the appointment of Igou as Deputy Director of the 
Environmental and Compliance Department.  The OIG investigation found that attached to the 
Resolution was a copy of Igou’s resume which listed “Bachelor of Science in Environmental 
Studies (with Honors), Chadwick University.”  Additionally, a Legislative Fact Sheet dated 
10/17/07 indicated under the Action Items section, that the box “No” was checked next to the 
Waiver of Code.  The Resolution was adopted on November 27, 2007. 
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OIG located and reviewed internal COJ emails written in October 2007 by Dawn Daly (Daly), 
HR Coordinator, Talent Acquisition, Human Resources (HR) Department, COJ, which 
concerned Igou’s educational qualifications and whether CU was an “accredited” institution.  Per 
a review of those emails, specifically dated October 24 and October 25, 2007, Daly determined 
that Igou’s degree was from a non-accredited institution, as it was not listed in the National 
Student Clearinghouse (NSC) website. The emails reflected that Daly brought this to the 
attention of Rebecca Salter, former Manager, Talent Acquisition, HR Department, COJ.  
 
Testimony 
 
Statement of Complainant 
Complainant advised that on March 28, 2016, the complainant received a telephone call from a 
former COJ employee (whom the complainant refused to identify) who advised that Igou had 
submitted a “fake degree” from CU to Employee Services. 
 
Statement of Tina Miller, Human Resource (HR) Specialist, Talent Management, Employee 
Services, COJ 
Miller advised her current job duties included working in Employee Recruitment where she 
posted vacancies (external and internal) and reviewed applications for eligibility.  As of April 13, 
2016, HR staff had not been verifying the validity of college degrees and/or college transcripts.   
 
Statement of Diane Moser, Chief, Talent Management, Employee Services, COJ 
Moser first learned about Igou having a college degree from a non-accredited institution during a 
meeting with Sam Mousa, Chief Administrative Officer, COJ, possibly sometime in March 2016.    
Moser stated that Igou would not have been required to submit an application to Employee 
Services for an appointed official position, and further added that Employee Services would not 
have had a role regarding Igou’s appointment to Neighborhoods Department. She stated that she 
prepared the draft legislation for his appointment; however she did not personally review his 
qualifications or education.   
 
Statement of Kelli O’Leary, Director, Employee Services, COJ 
On April 12, 2016, Marlene Russell, Director Organizational Effectiveness, Finance and 
Administration Department, COJ notified her (O’Leary) that Igou may have relied upon a 
bachelor’s degree from a non-accredited college or university.  Prior to this date she was not 
aware of this issue.  She conducted research into Igou’s college/university and found the 
accrediting agency was an international agency. 
 
O’Leary stated that the COJ adheres to the CS Rules definition of an accredited institution, “as 
an institution of higher learning accredited by an accrediting agency or state approval agency 
recognized by the USDOE…”  She also stated that COJ employees should submit to Employee 
Services college degrees from accredited institutions recognized by USDOE.  O’Leary stated 
COJ would not recognize a college degree from an international college or university that was 
not recognized by the USDOE.    
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Based upon O’Leary’s understanding of the CS Rules, the Head of HR/Employee Services had 
the discretion to accept and approve a non-accredited degree for a job specification.  However, as 
Director of Employee Services, she had never deviated from the CS Rules’ definition. 
 
O’Leary believed COJ job specifications should contain clear verbiage that only college degrees 
from accredited institutions would be accepted.  This would allow employees to be 
unequivocally aware of expectations and would protect the COJ. 
 
Statement of Dawn Daly, HR Coordinator, Talent Acquisition, Employee Services, COJ 
Daly had held this position since approximately 2003.  In 2007, under her former manager 
Rebecca Salter (no longer with the COJ), Talent Acquisition, Daly conducted college degree 
verifications using the National Student Clearinghouse (NSC) website for both Chief and 
Director positions.  Salter performed the same college degree verifications for high-level 
positions such as Mayoral staff.  Daly advised that college degree verifications were not 
conducted for any positions below Chief and Director positions. 
 
During her OIG interview, Daly was shown emails dated October 24 and October 25, 2007, 
regarding research she conducted relating to Igou’s degree verification.  After reviewing these 
emails, Daly recalled that in 2007 she attempted to verify a college degree for Igou which she 
thought may have been for the appointed official position of Deputy Director, Environmental and 
Compliance Department, COJ.  Daly determined Igou’s degree was from a non-accredited 
institution, as it was not listed in the NSC website. Daly stated that she brought this to Salter’s 
attention.  
 
Daly believed Salter had brought Igou’s non-accredited college degree to the attention of her 
supervisor, Adrian Trott, former Chief, HR, COJ (retired in March 2010). Daly did not know any 
details of the conversation(s) which may have occurred between Salter and Trott regarding this 
issue.  Salter told Daly, “don’t worry about it” as she (Salter) would handle the matter (likely 
sometime after October 25, 2007).  Daly had no first-hand knowledge if anyone notified or 
discussed with Igou in 2007 that his college degree was from a non-accredited institution.   
 
Statement of Derek Igou, former Acting Director, Neighborhoods Department, COJ 
Igou stated he attended Florida Junior College at Jacksonville, Jacksonville, FL off and on for 
several years but he did not obtain a degree from this institution.  In 1994, he signed up for the 
Program and attended CU, as he was informed of this institution by a COJ employee (who is now 
deceased).  In addition, Igou reported that he was aware of other COJ employees (specifically 
Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office personnel) attending this institution.  He indicated that he did not 
know anyone else personally who had attended CU. 
 
Igou stated that he was enrolled at CU from April or May 1994 through February 1997.  
According to Igou, he completed all of his course work, including tests, through e-mail while CU 
provided him textbooks.  He advised that he received additional course credits towards his 
Bachelor’s degree after providing CU with his life experience and prior educational history, 
although these credits were not reflected on the CU transcript.  Igou believed that the 
Southeastern Associations of Colleges and Universities had accredited CU; however, he did not 
personally verify whether CU was an accredited institution.   
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Igou stated that he was fully reimbursed for his studies at CU by COJ.  He said that COJ required 
institutions to be from accredited institutions; therefore, if CU was not accredited then the COJ 
would not have approved the institution for the tuition reimbursement.  Igou added that for 
twenty years COJ had accepted his degree. 
 

Note:  On April 13, 2016, Igou submitted his resignation from the Acting Director of 
Neighborhoods Department position to COJ Mayor Lenny Curry effective April 15, 
2016.  Subsequently, Resolution 2016-2796 was withdrawn by the Administration on 
April 26, 2016.  

 
Michael S. Johnson, Senior Vice President/Chief of Staff for the Southern Association of 
Colleges and Schools Commission on Colleges (SACSCOC), Decatur, GA (written testimony) 
Johnson confirmed via email that CU was never accredited through SACSCOC, an USDOE 
approved accrediting agency.  OIG advised the Administration of these findings.   
 
CONCLUSION 
 
The positions of Director of the Neighborhoods Department (for which Igou was in the process 
of being appointed and confirmed in April 2016), as well as that of the Deputy Director of 
Environmental & Compliance Department (Igou held from approximately 2007 – 2010) required 
a Bachelor’s degree or higher from an accredited institution. 
 
The City of Jacksonville’s (COJ) Employee Services Department’s (Employee Services) records 
disclosed Igou’s personnel file contained a college diploma and a 1997 college transcript from 
Chadwick University (CU), Alabama.  Per U.S. Department of Education (USDOE), CU is not 
an accredited institution.    
 
The investigation also determined that in October 2007, Employee Services (formerly known as 
the Human Resources Department) was aware that CU was not accredited and, despite this, Igou 
was appointed and confirmed as Deputy Director of Environmental & Compliance Department in 
2007.  Further, the investigation determined that the COJ paid a portion of Igou’s tuition through 
the COJ Tuition Reimbursement Program. 
 
Based upon the records reviewed and the statements obtained during this investigation the 
allegation that Igou was appointed to the position of Acting Director, Neighborhoods 
Department, and was being presented for confirmation by the City Council for Director without 
possessing a bachelor’s degree from an accredited college or university was substantiated.   
 
The OIG investigation also disclosed that a lack of internal controls existed within Employee 
Services, specifically (1) the lack of verification of college degrees and transcripts; and (2) the 
lack of verification of the educational institutions related to degrees and transcripts submitted to 
ensure that those institutions were recognized by the USDOE.  As a result of the lack of internal 
controls, several COJ applicants have obtained positions and/or been promoted to positions for 
which they did not meet the required educational qualifications (reported separately).  During the 
course of the investigation the Administration took immediate corrective action relating to the 
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lack of internal controls, as outlined in the Management Comment and Corrective Action 
section.  
 

RECOMMENDED CORRECTIVE ACTIONS 

During the course of this investigation OIG identified a lack of internal controls. The OIG 
recognizes that the Administration took immediate action to rectify the lack of internal controls.   
 
The OIG recommends that those corrective actions include the following:  
 

1. Review, verify, and update all citywide position descriptions that require a college degree 
to ensure that the appropriate definition of “accredited institution” is included in all job 
descriptions to ensure consistency and uniformity.  Provide a comprehensive list of all so-
updated position descriptions.  This recommendation should also extend to all future job 
announcements if a college degree is required.  

2. Review and update applicable ordinances to ensure that the verbiage “accredited 
institution” is included in all ordinances that identify qualifications requiring college 
degrees to ensure consistency and uniformity.  Provide a list of all such ordinances 
needing updating and a list of those ordinances updated. 

3. Develop written policies and procedures regarding the verification process of all types of 
educational credentials (i.e. college degrees, professional licenses and certifications) for 
all citywide positions, to include appointed officials, and COJ applicants. Consider 
incorporating an education verification checklist that adheres to the State of Florida 
document retention guidelines for both employees and applicants.  

4. Consider using a third party vendor to verify that college degrees are from accredited 
institutions, for both internal and external applicants.  
 

In addition, OIG requests that the Administration advise if any personnel action(s) (including all 
outcomes) are taken as a result of this investigation. 
 

IDENTIFIED, QUESTIONED, AND AVOIDABLE COSTS 

Identified Costs: N/A     Questioned Costs: N/A    Avoidable Costs: N/A 
 

IGOU’S RESPONSE  

On August 25, 2016, the OIG hand delivered a copy of the draft Report of Investigation to Igou 
who was provided the opportunity to submit a written explanation or rebuttal to the findings as 
stated in this Report of Investigation within ten (10) calendar days.  On September 6, 2016, a 
written response on behalf of Igou was received via email from Cindy Laquidara, Akerman, 
LLP, 50 North Laura Street, Suite 3100, Jacksonville, FL 32202, and is attached in its entirety to 
this report. The response was reviewed and considered but did not provide any information that 
would change the OIG’s findings, conclusions, or recommendations.   
 






































































